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NOTICE TO READERS: 
Please note the correct address 

for TPOA is: 
TPOA 

P.O. Box 1263 
Robbinsville, NC 28771 

This is the only address at 
which membership renewals 

and election ballots will be re-
ceived and considered valid. 

Thank you again for your sup-
port! 

 Photo by George Evans 

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 

    Now that the new year is settling in, it is time to reflect 

on TPOA’s accomplishments during the past twelve 

months and offer a peek into the awesome new direction 

we are taking in the new fiscal year this spring!  

    I am most pleased with the fresh stream of new volunteers who 

have stepped  forward to serve on one or more committees or who 

were nominated for the incoming TPOA Executive Board, infusing 

TPOA with fresh ideas and goals as we move our organization for-

ward.  

     I want to personally applaud the continuing work of the Focus 

Committee and their suggestions for better communication tech-

niques and more effective use of the technical tools that are now 

available to us.  Heartfelt thanks also go out to the Planning Com-

mittee for planning and executing two outstanding social events, 

helping with in-person and zoom meeting setups, and arranging for 

interesting speakers.    

  TPOA’s five-pronged mission is to keep residents informed, pro-

tect the beauty of our community, retain property values, enhance 

community relationships, and create opportunities for members to 

connect and exchange resources. (All while promoting fun at the 

lake!)   

    Here’s what TPOA has accomplished this year with your support: 

*Kept residents informed of developments within the Town of Lake

Santeetlah, including a call by a majority of council members to

eliminate all zoning.  TPOA members responded, providing input to

TOLS to preserve zoning by sending letters and emails, and sharing

their comments at a public meeting.

*Helped to preserve the beauty of the community through litter

pickups, a lake cleanup project, and the spearheading of a fundraiser

for the front entrance project. Several members actively participated

in planting and other aspects of this community effort.

*Promoted positive community relations in Graham County through

our annual Green Elephant Fundraiser, which provided donations to

several charities serving children and adults.

 Continued on page 2 
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[President’s Message, Continued from Page One] 

   TPOA Board and committee members are looking ahead to 2023 plans, which include strengthening the effectiveness of 
our association and utilizing new, online methods to connect and inform members.  TPOA has planned a smooth transition 
from our experienced officers to new candidates with leadership experience.  To that effect, the nominating committee has 
recommended a slate that includes current and new officers, committed to strengthening TPOA. 

  We urge you to join with us by sending in your annual membership dues and remembering to vote. Be sure to include 
your contact information and ballot. Your vote and personal information will be kept confidential. We appreciate and val-
ue your support.  Here’s to a successful 2023!  

Sincerely, 

Bette LoBue 

Planning Committee Report 

Frances Connor 

    The TPOA Planning Committee is hunkered down this Winter, dreaming of our warmer weather get togethers.  We will 

kick off the summer with a Welcome Back Party in early June, with food and drink provided to all!  This has proven to be a 

fun way to get caught up with old and new friends, and to make plans for the summer on our beautiful lake.  Several ideas 

are being considered for other events for 2023, and we would welcome any suggestions.  Everyone who attended enjoyed 

our band party, and we would love to repeat this event if possible.  Please direct any ideas to the committee either by phone, 

email or through the TPOA Board! Best to all for 2023!  

[Committee: Frances Connor, Rebecca Block, Keith Predmore, Mary Roemer] 

Focus Committee 

 Greg Connor and Susan Robinson 

The Focus Committee is an ad hoc committee appointed by the TPOA Executive Board. Its mission is to ensure that 
TPOA remains a vibrant association that informs members, builds community, and protects property values and nat-ural 
surroundings. The group is made up of homeowners from around the mountain: short- and long-term, part- and full-time 
residents. A key objective is to increase TPOA’s capacity to deliver timely, relevant, and viable information to members. 

    This year we conducted analyses of TPOA’s strengths and weaknesses (known as a SWOT analysis). We found great 
opportunities to better serve our members using updated on-line tools. These include ways to enable members to join or 
renew membership on-line, update information, and share resources. This year, pending support from the new executive 
board, we will select the most cost-effective and easy-to-use resources to enhance TPOA’s service to its members. 

    To strengthen TPOA’s leadership, we also looked at what’s called “succession planning” in the corporate world; that 
is, making sure new talent is brought on board without disruption to the organization. To that end, we recruited persons 
with experience running neighborhood organizations to join with existing long-serving officers to complete the slate of 
recommended officers. We are confident this slate of officers will work well together to modernize and strengthen our 
association. 

    We have enjoyed camaraderie while researching ways to best serve our members and modernize TPOA.  Watch for 
new developments over the coming months and ways for you to share your thoughts. 

This is one of the best times ever to join TPOA or to renew! Membership support is critical to keep these positive devel-
opments going!  Wishing you and your family a wonderful 2023. 

Adopt-a-Highway

Beth Carlton 

    The shady, tree-lined approach to our Town entrance from Route 129 is kept litter free throughout the warmer 

months by faithful volunteers from TPOA.  As a part of the NCDOT Adopt-A-Highway program for over 30 years, we 

have met monthly to collect trash that accumulates along this approach road and on Route 129 between Thunderbird 

Mountain Road and the Lake Santeetlah Community Center.  All you need to participate are gloves, insect repellant 

and a desire to present your Town in the best light possible.  The group heads out at 9:00 a.m. on Tuesday mornings 
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Mayor’s Corner 

 Connie Gross

     As you know, the Town Council attempted to have its regularly scheduled meeting on December 8, 2022. Due to illness 

of staff and council members, we had to move the meeting to the following week.   Per our Government handbook, without a 

vote to reschedule we must move on to the next scheduled town meeting date which would have been January 12, 2023, at 

5:30 pm. As it turned out, this meeting had to be cancelled as well, due to the lack of a quorum.    Each meeting takes time to 

plan and organize, including the sending of emails and scanning supporting documentation. There is a lot of work put in by 

our office staff for each meeting.  

     Along with daily town business, the Town Council is in the final process required to use the state Covid funds (APRA), 

and we must vote on these resolutions to complete the next required steps. In addition, it is almost budget planning time.  

   Because of the major water leak in December, I met with Graham County Fire Chief Eller about the concerns for fire protec-

tion. Now in the event that our fire hydrants cannot perform, dispatch will be notified.  I have been checking into the SCADA 

system which would allow our technician to read the water level at the tank from anywhere and being alerted if a leak occurs.  

    Our town technician has successfully completed approximately 24 hours of training for the North Carolina Water Distribu-

tion Level 1 system. Our water system is a level 2 operation and Scott plans to attend as soon as training becomes available. 

Kim and Emily have also attended approximately 50 hours of training so far. 

   We are getting closer to implementing the new Edmunds financial computer program. One of my goals is to have an effi-

cient all-around user-friendly water billing system and maintain our own payroll, saving time and money. Further, I hope to 

improve our town website to include videos of council meetings. 

    This past year was all about infrastructure.  Some of the town tax dollars were spent to improve roads, re-roof town hall, 

buy a new financial computer program, upgrade the water-reading system and repair and replace a pump. I am equally pleased 

with the recognition we received for participating in County and Robbinsville events.  It takes many hands to make a town 

run.  I appreciate everyone’s help. 

 Sincerely,  

Connie Gross 

[Adopt-a-highway continued from page 2]

  after the monthly general membership meetings, taking approximately an hour to clean up the roadsides.  It is excellent exer-

cise in the company of like-minded neighbors, and you never know what interesting items you might discover while helping to 

keep our roadways beautiful!   

Green Elephant 

Beth Carlton 

    The Green Elephant Fund is TPOA’s way of giving back to the Graham County community for the opportunity of sharing 

the beauty of Lake Santeetlah each year.  Our members generously donate over $5,000 annually to be divided among programs 

at the schools, volunteer fire departments, the Humane Society, food distribution programs, and the public library.  In August 

the Executive Board recommends prospective recipients, and members approve the donations to be made throughout the coun-

ty.  It is a wonderful way to show our appreciation.   Thank you for your support! 
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Tourist Development Authority 

Diana Simon 

     The TDA board (Bill Piel, Kyle Garland and I) wish to thank all of our homeowners for their support of the TDA efforts to 

promote our special wonderland to visitors and new home buyers. The revenue collected from vacation rental guest occupancy 

taxes allowed TDA to contribute to the beautification of our town.  TDA contracted hardscaping for the front entrance island 

and planned and bought all of the landscaping plants and materials for the project. Scott Hatch donated fill dirt, and Kevin 

Haag, Aura Griffith, Joe Simon and Scott Kamps helped with the plantings. New Adirondack chairs for Manierre Park were 

purchased by TDA just in time for the June TPOA welcome party. The front entrance was more festive this year with new 

Christmas decorations and lights donated to the Town by TDA and myself. Come Spring, 200 daffodil bulbs will be blooming 

in the entrance garden. 

Around the Mountain 

Bette LoBue 

      It’s hard to believe that the well-prepared holidays are over, the cardboard boxes and non-foil gift wrap are recycled, and left

-overs are a thing of the past!

We really appreciate those of you who email photos and items for the newsletter.

Sharing helps us to know a little bit more about our neighbors on Thunderbird Mountain.  Thank you so much for participating!

     Charlie Mathews writes, “My immediate family braved the generational storm and had Christmas at 14 Chalet Village.” Par-

ticipating in the Mathews’s festivities were eight adults, six grandchildren, three dogs, and a cat.  

Charlie reported that wind chills sank to ten below and air temperatures hit -2!  Fortunately, they did-

n’t lose power, so they were able to keep warm and were rewarded with a very merry Christmas!  

    Early December found Keith Predmore on a ten-day, fun river cruise to the Netherlands, Germany, 

France and Switzerland.  Afterwards, he spent Christmas in Chapel Hill with his daughter and re-

turned to the mountain to celebrate New Year’s Eve with his standard poodle, Siobhan.  February 

will find him commuting to Naples, Florida, for his fifth year in a row.  Keith speculates that he will 

never retire! 

    There are some happy birds on Snowbird Trail these frosty mornings!  Fred Averett fashioned wire hangers, suspended from 

trees, and attached slices of bread, coated with peanut butter, as a treat for titmice, chickadees, and wrens.  Peering down from 

the upper branches, resident squirrels mused about strategies for getting their fair share of the goodies from the swinging feed-

ers. Meanwhile, the dark-eyed juncos, a type of wren nicknamed “snowbirds” because of their association with winter, hopped 

around the ground, feeding on the crushed dry dog food and English walnuts that their benefactor had provided. 

    The Town of Lake Santeetlah was represented by several of our town residents, both at the Robbinsville “Trunk or Treat” 

event last October and the annual Christmas Parade in downtown Robbinsville in Decem-

ber.  Among those passing out Halloween candy and/or riding on the TOLS Christmas 

float were Mayor Connie and her husband Jack, Scott Kamps, Tina Emerson, Alan Da-

vidson and Aura Griffith and her daughter Audi.  The theme for the town float was “Old 

Time Christmas”! 

    Thunderbird residents are missing a long-time friend, William Robert (Bob) Allmond, 

who passed away on October 10.  Survived by his wife, Myra, and his four sons, Bob en-

joyed his “lakeside paradise” on Cherokee Trail and served briefly on the Lake Santeetlah 

Town Council.  Bob, a self-made entrepreneur and whom so many of us shall miss, en-

joyed traveling, boating, and taking walks all AROUND THE MOUNTAIN.   

 VOTE VOTE VOTE VOTE VOTE VOTE VOTE VOTE VOTE VOTE VOTE VOTE VOTE 

 KUDOS, TPOA BOARD AND COMMITTEE MEMBERS FOR A FANASTIC BANNER 

YEAR! THANK YOU FOR YOUR TIME, EFFORTS AND EXPERTISE! 

 DUES DUES DUES DUES DUES DUES DUES DUES DUES DUES DUES DUES DUES 




